
CITY OF THOMASVILLE COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA 
Monday, February 19, 2024 – 6:00 P.M. 

20 Stadium Drive, Thomasville, NC 27360 
Mayor Raleigh York, Jr. ~ Mayor Pro Tem Payton Williams 

1. Call to Order 

2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda 

3. Public Forum – Please sign up in person to speak for two minutes on any topic. The 
two-minute time limit will be enforced. 

4. Recognitions and Presentations – Proclamation: Black History Month 

5. Public Hearings  

A. Consideration of Ordinance to Repair or Demolish Unit at 219 Tower Road 
Paul E. Lewis Heirs, Nathaniel E. Lewis  

B. Consideration of Ordinance to Repair or Demolish Unit at 114 College Street 
Freeman Family Trust, Kenya Alexis Young  

C. Consideration of Amendment to Zoning Ordinance (Z-24-02) Article V, Section 2, 
Table of Permitted Uses to allow Microbreweries and Micro-distilleries in C-4, M-1 
and M-2  

D. Annual Generic Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Public Hearing 

6. Consent Agenda  

A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Briefing Meeting on 01/08/24 

B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes – Council Meeting on 01/16/24  

C. Consideration of Hotel Occupancy Tax Voluntary Disclosure Agreement 

7. Regular Agenda  

A. Consideration of Acceptance of Resignation of Council Member and Appointment 
of Replacement to Fill the Remaining Term of Office 

B. Consideration of Budget Amendment 2024-P8-01 

8. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 
Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report  

9. Closed Session – Attorney/Client & Personnel 

10. Additional Items 

11. Adjournment  





Admin. Use Only: 

Item Name: 

Agenda Item Cover Sheet 

Committee Name 

Committee Date 

And Agenda# 

Set Public Hearing for Request of Condemnation of 219 Tower Road and 114 College Street 

Description of Item: 

Public Safety 

2.6.2024 PSafe 3 

Both properties have been inspected by Code Enforcement for unsafe housing conditions and have been found to be non­

com pliant. Repairs by the property owners have not taken place, therefore staff is recommending condemnation. 

Back-Up Materials: 

Condemnation case record 

Council Action Requested: 

Consideration of Condemnation of structures 

Requested By: Chuck George Department: PIE 



























































































































































AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF 
THOMASVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA 

 
  
BE IT ORDAINED, that the Code of Ordinances of the City of Thomasville be amended in the 
following respect: 
 
Appendix A (Zoning), Article V, Section 2 (Table of Permitted Uses) and Section 3 (Notes to the 
table of permitted uses, and Article XII, Section 1 (Definitions) shall be amended by adding the 
following to read as follows: 
 
Article V, Section 2, Table of Permitted Uses: 
 
Microbrewery, Micro-distillery are allowed in C-4, M-1, and M-2 districts. 
 
 
Article XII.-Legal Provisions, Section1. Definitions: 
 
Microbrewery: A distillery that produces no more than 15,000 US barrels (460,000 US gallons) 
per year. 
 
Micro-distillery: A distillery that produces no more than 50,000 US gallons per year. Other typical 
names include, but are not limited to, “craft distillery,” “small batch distillery,” and artisan 
distillery.”  
 

 
 Upon the motion of member of Council _____________________________, and a second 
by member of Council ______________________________, the foregoing Ordinance passed by 
a vote of _______________. 
 
 This Ordinance shall be effective ________________, 2024. 
 
 This 19th day of February, 2024. 
 
       CITY OF THOMASVILLE 
 
        By: _______________________________ 
                                      Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor 
           [SEAL]  
 

Attest: ______________________________ 
         Wendy S. Martin, City Clerk 







“Generic” First Public Hearing 

In order for the City of Thomasville to be eligible to apply for Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) 
funds from the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Commerce Finance Division, two public hearings 
are required.  The first public hearing is a “generic” public hearing, and once held, is good for one year.  
During that year, the City would only need to hold a project specific public hearing, prior to submitting a 
request for CDBG funding.  Currently under the CDBG Program, funds can be requested for projects that 
include infrastructure improvements, building reuse or demolition, all of which must be for the purpose 
of promoting economic development through the creation of jobs, designed to benefit low and moderate-
income persons.   

The last “Generic” Public Hearing was held on February 20, 2023, therefore a new public hearing is being 
requested to be held at the February 19, 2024 City Council Meeting. 

 

 

 

 

 



City of Thomasville 
Community Development Block Grant 

Notice of Public Hearing 
 

Notice is hereby given that the Thomasville City Council will hold a public hearing on 
Monday, February 19, 2024 at 6:00 p.m. at 20 Stadium Drive, Thomasville, NC. 
 
The purpose of this hearing is to receive citizen input regarding the use of Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds from the North Carolina Department of 
Commerce and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.   CDBG funds 
may be used for infrastructure improvements, demolition or building reuse projects, 
which promote Economic Development through the creation of jobs, designed to benefit 
low and moderate-income residents within the City.  All interested persons are invited to 
attend this hearing. 
 
This information is available in Spanish or any other language upon request.  Please 
contact the Clerk’s Office at (336) 475-4214 or at 10 Salem Street, Thomasville, for 
accommodations for this request at least 48 hours prior to the hearing.   
 
Esta información está disponible en español o cualquier otra lengua a petición.  Entre en 
contacto con por favor la oficina del vendedor en (336) 475-4214 o en la calle de 10 
Salem Street, Thomasville, para las comodidades para esta petición por lo menos 48 
horas antes de la audiencia. 
 
Hearing impaired persons desiring additional information or having questions regarding 
this subject should call the North Carolina Relay Number for the Deaf at 1-800-735-
8262. 
  

**************************** 
Publishing Instructions: 
 
Please publish once in the Thomasville Times on February 7, 2024. 
 
AFFIDAVIT REQUIRED 
 
Please send affidavit and bill to:  Wendy Martin 

City of Thomasville 
      PO Box 368 
      Thomasville, NC 27361-0368 
 
Please reference PO # G31504 on the invoice to insure prompt payment. 
Thank you! 
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MINUTES FOR THE THOMASVILLE CITY COUNCIL BRIEFING MEETING ON 
MONDAY, JANUARY 8, 2024 AT 4:00 PM AT 20 STADIUM DRIVE, THOMASVILLE, 
NC. 

 
Elected officials in attendance: Mayor Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor Pro Tempore Lisa Shell, 
and Council Members Neal Grimes, Doug Hunt, JacQuez Johnson, Pat Shelton, Hunter 
Thrift, and Payton Williams.  
 
Mayor Pro Tem Shell asked for a moment of silence before the meeting in honor of fallen 
Greensboro Police Sergeant Phillip Dale Nix. She then thanked Thomasville’s Police and 
Fire Fighters for putting their lives on the line every day for our community. 
 
1. Call to Order - Mayor York called the Briefing meeting of the Thomasville City Council 

to order.  
 
City Manager Brandt advised that Council Committees were not held in January, so 
this Briefing Meeting would go into more detail than usual. 
 

2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda  
 

City Manager Brandt asked that Council make the following changes to the agenda: 
 

- Move item 8.A. Budget Amendment to 3.C. for action this evening. 

- Remove item 8.B. Stadium Lighting because it would be addressed with the 
Budget Amendment. 

- Remove item 8.F.Downtown Streetscape Master Plan to be sent back for 
further discussion after meeting with the Railroad. 

  
Council Member Shelton moved to approve the agenda as amended. Council Member 
Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 – 0.  
 

3. Regular Agenda 

A. Consideration of Revised Golden Leaf Project Ordinance for $6,838,376 
 
Finance Director Thomas Avant advised this is the revised Grant Project 
Ordinance for the Nucor Project. Funding for this project is coming from Nucor, 
Davidson County, a Golden LEAF Grant, and the State Industrial Development 
Fund. The additional cost of the Sewer Extension Project has been added to this 
Golden LEAF Grant Project Ordinance.  
 
When combined with the previous grant, this project will have a total construction 
cost of $7,162,000 and a total project cost of $7,814,876. (Davidson County will 
pay $2,362,398. Nucor and the Grants will pay $5,452,478. Thomasville will pay 
nothing.) 
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Council Member Hunt moved to approve the Grant Project Ordinance as 
presented. Council Member Johnson seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 
– 0.  
 

B. Consideration of Award of Bid to State Utilities Contractors for the Nucor Sewer 
Construction Project 

 
City Manager Brandt said the bid of $9.1M was significantly higher than expected. 
After a series of meetings with Nucor and Davidson County and Thomasville 
representatives, the project was “value engineered” down to $7.2M. That involved 
open cutting roads, instead of boring them; the County paying additional costs for 
the “regional sewer” portion of the plan; and additional time to complete the 
project.  
 
He has updated commitment letters from Davidson County and Nucor, as well as 
an updated letter from our engineers at Ally Williams Carmen and King that says 
the contract price is $7,162,000. Nucor’s responsibility is now $5,452,477.94. 
Davidson County’s responsibility is now $2,362,397.66. 
 
He asked that Council approve the Resolution of Award for the lowest bidder with 
State Utilities Contractors for $7,162,000.This also authorizes the City Manager 
to execute the appropriate contract documents for the Nucor Sanitary Sewer 
Outfall for that amount 
 
Council Member Grimes moved to award the bid to State Utilities Contractors. 
Council Member Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 – 0.  
 

C. Consideration of General Fund Budget Amendment 2024-P7-01 (PF1) 
 
Finance Director Avant advised that this amendment would transfer $20,000 for 
the purchase of the vacant 6 Trade Street Property for use as a public parking lot, 
as follows: $10,000 from the Streetscapes set-aside and $10,000 from the 
General Fund Contingency. 
 
He said this vote is needed at Briefing, because $90,000 needs to be approved 
for the purchase of a replacement fire truck, as the result of a recent accident, as 
follows: $85,000 of insurance proceeds and $5,000 from the General Fund 
Contingency.  
 
That will leave $262,021 in the General Fund Contingency. 
 
He also advised that the current field lights at Cushwa Stadium are no longer 
replaceable. Therefore, a completely new system needs to be installed for a total 
cost of $305,000. This price includes $6,000 for a 25-year warranty to eliminate 
all labor and material costs for maintenance. $105,000 of the funds will come from 
the Recreation Reserve balance, leaving $28,336. (An additional $141,000 will 
be to that account after June 30th.) The remaining $200,000 will come from 
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surplus investment interest. Paying this way, instead of financing this equipment, 
would save the City $40,000 in interest costs over several years. 
 
Council Member Thrift moved to approve General Fund Budget Amendment 2024-
P7-01. Council Member Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 – 0.  
 
After the official vote, Fire Chief Jason Myers relayed the $90,000 offer to purchase 
the fire truck, and the sellers accepted. Chief Myers said they have to keep that 
truck in service until February 1st. They will only use it as a last resort during this 
time, however, and they will continue to insure it until we take ownership of it. 

 
4. Public Forum on January 16, 2024 – Please sign up in person at the podium to speak 

for two minutes on any topic. The two-minute time limit will be enforced. 
 

5. Recognitions and Presentations (if any) on January 16, 2024 
 

6. Public Hearings on January 16, 2024 
 

A.  Request for Rezoning (Z-23-12) (PSafe 3) 
Applicant/Owner: Ford Associates, LLC 
Location: 274 Kennedy Road 
Parcel Number: 1633700000065 
Existing Zoning: R-10 Low Density Residential 
Requested Zoning: C-2 Highway Commercial 
 
Planning Director Chuck George advised that this property has a dilapidated house 
on an about an acre and a half. The Fairgrove Fire Department plans to burn the 
house down as a training. 

 
The Planning Board conducted a public hearing and voted 5-0 
 
Several members from the community came out to speak in favor of this change. 
This change is “heading in a direction that the community wants to see.” 
 
The 2035 Land Use Plan encourages mixed use in that area. 

 
The following items were put on the Consent Agenda by the Council members for 
consideration on January 16, 2024: 

7. Consent Agenda on January 16, 2024 

A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Organizational Meeting on 12/4/23 

B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Briefing Meeting on 12/11/23 

C. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Council Meeting on 12/18/23 

D. Consideration of Approval of FY 2024 Audit Contract with Martin Starnes & 
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Associates  

Finance Director Avant said he did not have the actual contract for Council’s 
review yet. However, it must be considered for approval in January. The 2024 
cost would be $63,000, which is a $3,000 increase over 2023, as presented in 
our 5-year quote. 

The following items were put on the Regular Agenda by the Council members for 
consideration on January 16, 2024: 

8. Regular Agenda on January 16, 2024 

A. Consideration of Revision of Solid Waste Collection Ordinance Regarding Vacant 
Properties with Active Water/Sewer Accounts 

City Manager Brandt handed out an Amendment to the Solid Waste Code of 
Ordinances. 

Finance Director Avant thanked Lead Billing Clerk Tonya Berrier for discovering a 
loophole in our current ordinance. Currently, about 150 utility accounts do not pay 
the monthly solid waste disposal fee, although they have water and sewer 
services, because the property is being renovated or is in between tenants and is 
not currently occupied. The revision would remove the word “occupied” from 
section 66-11 of the Solid Waste Ordinance. It would then allow all utility customers 
to be charged the solid waste disposal fee. The City loses out on $13,050 per year 
currently, and that number would increase, once our disposal fees go up.  

City Manager Brandt clarified that this only affects properties with active water and 
sewer accounts. 

Council Member Hunt asked if the city could also bill properties without active 
water accounts, since those properties also sometimes leave trash while they 
renovate. Finance Director Avant did not think that would be allowed. 

B. Consideration of Approval of Resolution to Adopt Parks & Recreation Master Plan 
 
City Manager Brandt said an approved Master Plan would help the Parks and Rec 
Department qualify for more grant funds. 
 
Council Member Williams asked if adopting the Master Plan made Council 
“beholden to” the items listed. He said each item was subject to change and 
funding approval. 
 
Recreation Director Cory Tobin said the Plan is being updated to include a 
recommendation for accessible services and accessible playground equipment, 
which will be valuable for grant opportunities. 
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Council Member Shelton asked Mr. Tobin to present a short slideshow to the public 
at the Council meeting to see what Parks and Rec is planning. He said he would 
do that an also put that information on the website. 
 

The following items were discussed but were not sent to the Council Meeting for 
consideration on January 16, 2024: 
 

D. Consideration of Request to Waive Tax Lien on Certain Properties to Encourage 
Purchase and Redevelopment 
 
City Manager Brandt explained that he received a request from Marie Buchanan 
regarding talks she has had with staff regarding clearing city liens off properties to 
encourage their purchase and redevelopment. 
 
He has spoken with the City Attorney about this matter, and he was advised that 
property taxes cannot be waived. The interest on tax liens, as well as City liens 
regarding property clean-up can be waived. The City has not done this before, but 
it is within their rights to do so. 
 
Ms. Buchanan was specifically asking about a vacant property at 309 Church 
Street. No taxes have been paid on this property in about 10 years, totaling about 
$1,500 in taxes, plus about 6% interest. The City could waive the interest and 
$12,813 in lot clean-up liens since 2002. Actually, State law may only allow us to 
collect up to 10 years in liens.  
 
Council Member Williams pointed out that if we were able to get someone to 
purchase these properties, the City wouldn’t have to pay to clean up the lots 
anymore. 
 
City Manager Brandt explained that these properties would still have to go through 
a foreclosure process, which could be a lengthy process because multiple heirs 
are involved. The County isn’t going to prompt a foreclosure, because their taxes 
owed are so small. The City could use a third-party company to handle the 
foreclosure process. That could potentially free up a property that’s not currently 
paying taxes and that is costing the city maintenance fees. 
 
Council Member Hunt asked if that would set a legal precedent for all other similar 
properties.  
 
City Manager Brandt said staff could develop a policy from a community 
development point of view to establish the process. This would include rules such 
as who could request this. Would it only apply to non-profits, or would it include 
for-profits developers? 
 
Ms. Buchanan said she purchased the lot at 311 Church Street to revitalize it, since 
the first African American school was right behind it. There are a lot of dilapidated 
properties on this street. 313 has an encroachment on it. She was able to get a 
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set-back approved by the Planning Board. But she would also like to obtain 309 to 
help fix up the community. She is working in conjunction with 501(c)(3) company 
Cornerstone Church of Christ. She asked if Council would consider waiving the tax 
interest and clean-up liens and donating the property to the 501(c)(3). She said, 
“That way we can continue to move up that street and revitalize it and bring a nice 
curb appeal back to the community.” 
 
If she were able to get 309, they could get the property resurveyed straight and 
build two affordable homes at 309 and 311. 
 
Council Member Williams stated, “I think the potential tax revenue that could be 
gained from a neighborhood like this will more than outweigh the money that we’ve 
lost and already spent.” 
 
Council Members Hunt and Thrift wanted to get a process in place before taking 
any action. 
 
The current market value of the 309 property is $7,500. 
 
Council Member Johnson asked if Council waited to create a process, where would 
it leave this property. 
 
City Manager Brandt said 309 is not in foreclosure, so City staff would have to 
check with the County to see if they were interested in foreclosing. If they were 
not, the City would have to hire a third-party company to handle it. He added that 
typically, the cost of that third-party company would get added to the foreclosure. 
 
It was left that City staff would begin working on building a policy, and they would 
get in touch with Ms. Buchanan once that has been finalized. 
 

F. Consideration of Downtown Streetscape Master Plan Developed by Withers/ 
Ravenel (PF8) - This was tabled at this time. It would be discussed further and 
brought back to Council at a future date. 

9. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 
Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report on January 16, 2024 

10. Closed Session on January 8, 2024 – Personnel Matters 

Council Member Thrift moved to go into closed session for attorney/client and 
Personnel matters. Council Member Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 
– 0. 

Council returned to open session. No action was taken in closed session. 

11. Additional Items – In accordance with Article XIII, Section 12, Council Member Hunter 
Thrift moved that Council extend medical leave for Adam Cerretani for six additional 
months. Council Member Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 – 0. 
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12. Adjournment – Council Member Williams moved to adjourn. Council Member Shelton 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 7 – 0. 
 

____________________________ 
 Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor 
 
 

____________________________ 
Wendy S. Martin, City Clerk  
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MINUTES OF THE THOMASVILLE CITY COUNCIL MEETING ON TUESDAY, 
JANUARY 16, 2024 AT 6:00 PM AT 20 STADIUM DRIVE, THOMASVILLE, NC. 
 
Elected officials in attendance: Mayor Pro Tempore Lisa Shell and Council Members Neal 
Grimes, Doug Hunt, JacQuez Johnson, Pat Shelton, Hunter Thrift and Payton Williams.  
Mayor Raleigh York, Jr. was absent. 
 
1. Call to Order – Mayor Pro Tem Lisa Shell called the meeting of the Thomasville City 

Council to order.  
 
2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda – There were no additions or deletions to the 

agenda. Council Member Thrift moved to approve the agenda as presented. Council 
Member Shelton seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 
 

3. Public Forum – Pastor Ellis McLendon, Pastor Kelvin Sellers, and licensed contractor 
Kevin Andrews all spoke regarding the need for a homeless shelter in Thomasville. 
Pastor Sellers asked for a meeting with Council to discuss this further. 

 
4. Public Hearing –  Request for Rezoning (Z-23-12) 

Applicant/Owner: Ford Associates, LLC 
Location: 274 Kennedy Road 
Parcel Number: 1633700000065 
Existing Zoning: R-10 Low Density Residential  
Requested Zoning: C-2 Highway Commercial    

 
Planning Director Chuck George advised that this property is approximately 1.5 acres 
with a residential structure. It is adjacent to residential property and is near NC-109. 
The 2035 Comprehensive Plan encourages mixed use and commercial along NC-
109. The requested buffer between commercial and residential properties will suffice 
to protect existing property owners. NCDOT may require road improvements for any 
future development projects. 

 
The Planning Board held a public hearing on December 19, 2023 and voted 5 - 0 to 
approve this request because:  

• It is encouraged by the Zoning Department guidelines and complies with the 
2035 Comprehensive Plan. 

• It follows the natural progression of commercial development to the southern 
limits of the City. 

• With the City's C-2 buffer in place, it should have no negative effects on the 
public or surrounding properties. 

• This rezoning is reasonable and in the public’s interest due to its consistency 
with the Comprehensive Plan and, as a result, its furtherance of the goals and 
objectives of the Comprehensive Plan 
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Mayor Pro Tem Shell opened the public hearing.  
Ty Comer spoke on behalf of Ford Associates, LLC in favor of this rezoning.  
 
No one else spoke for or against this rezoning.  
 
Mayor Pro Tem Shell closed the public hearing.  
 
Council Member Hunt moved to approve this rezoning for the reasons stated above. 
Council Member Johnson seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 

 
5. Consent Agenda – 

 

A. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Organizational Meeting on 12/4/23 

B. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Briefing Meeting on 12/11/23 

C. Consideration of Approval of Minutes Council Meeting on 12/18/23 

D. Consideration of Approval of FY 2024 Audit Contract with Martin Starnes & 
Associates  

City Manager Brandt reported that the Local Government Commission approved 
the annual audit contract. It then required Council approval. Martin Starnes’ fee 
for fiscal year 2024 is $63,000, which is $3,000 higher than 2023, per the 5-year 
payment plan agreement. In return, they will complete the City’s annual external 
audit and prepare our audited financial statements. The total cost of $63,000 was 
in accordance with Martin Starnes’ 5-year renewal letter, which was provided to 
Council FY 2022.  

Council Member Hunt moved to approve all the items on the Consent Agenda. Council 
Member Thrift seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 
 

6. Regular Agenda  

A. Consideration of Revision of Solid Waste Collection Ordinance Regarding Vacant 
Properties with Active Water/Sewer Accounts 

City Manager Brandt explained that this ordinance amendment corrects a loophole 
that erroneously excluded unoccupied water/sewer customers from paying for 
solid waste pick up. 

Council Member Hunt moved to approve this ordinance amendment. Council 
Member Williams seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 
 

B. Consideration of Approval of Resolution to Adopt Parks & Recreation Master Plan 

Recreation Director Cory Tobin presented a slideshow summarizing the highlights 
of this plan. He thanked the present and former Councils for their foresight for the 
Recreation Department. The fruits of their labor included everything from a new 
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playground at Myers Park and the Central Rec gymnasium renovation to the 
construction of the Aquatic and Community Center. It has had a wonderful impact 
on the community.  
 
He said this new Master Plan will help the Recreation Department plan what to do 
over the next five to ten years, like a roadmap to the future. They looked at what 
they had and recognized that “aging facilities are spaces of opportunity.” They then 
reached out to the entire community for their input via an online/in-person surveys; 
and they created a vision and recommendations from all that data in this Master 
Plan. 
 
Mr. Tobin said the complete Master Plan document is on the city’s website at the 
Parks & Recreation’s main page. Key feasible and doable short-term (1-5 year) 
goals include: 
 
- a dog park at Myers Park;  

- renovations of the tennis courts and athletic spaces and accessibility upgrades 
at Central Rec.; 

- fencing (is going in right now) at the youth soccer/t-ball/football field; 
- renovation or rebuilding of the Reginald Strickland Center (with an advisory 

committee made up of community members); 
- an addition of a park in southern Thomasville; and  
- continuing the Greenway expansion to connect Thomasville’s schools to 

infrastructure and Downtown. He said, “A Unity Street to Culbreth Avenue 
connection would make a more active area for our residents to utilize, but also 
a safer route for some of our young folks to get to and from school.” 

Council Member Thrift moved to approve this Resolution. Council Member Shelton 
seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 

 
7. Committee Reports and Appointments, Mayor’s Report and Appointments, City 

Manager’s Report, City Attorney’s Report   
 

Council Member Hunt thanked the Sanitation Department for cleaning up the town 
after the holidays. He also asked everyone to keep our military in mind as we move 
into difficult times in the world. 
 
Council Member Shelton asked people to continue donating to the local food banks 
all year long. She also congratulated Council Member Johnson and Coach Flippin for 
receiving an award from the MLK-SAC for being good leaders and for the work they 
do in the community. 
 
Council Member Thrift moved to appoint:  
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- Neal Grimes back onto the ABC Board; and  

- Casey Gardner to fill Eric Kuppel‘s unexpired term as Corporate Limits Alternate 
on the Board of Planning/Adjustment.  

 
Council Member Hunt seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0. 
 
Council Member Grimes thanked City employees for their extra hard work during the 
recent inclement weather.  
 
He also spoke regarding the need for a homeless shelter in Thomasville, saying,  
 

“I don’t think you’re going to find anybody that’s not willing to support a 
homeless shelter. That’s not a job of ours, but we can support and promote the 
efforts made by some of these organizations for warming shelters. There are a 
couple of them going on tonight. Father’s Storehouse is open for females and 
children. My church right across the street is opening up for males. So, there 
are good things going on… Those things are available.” 

 
He also wished Council Members Shepherd and Bratton both speedy recoveries. 
 
Council Member Williams added congratulations to Council Member Johnson for the 
Beloved Community Service Award, advising that he was the youngest person ever 
recognized with that award. She then shared some poignant Martin Luther King, Jr. 
quotes. 
 
Council Member Johnson reported that the MLK-SAC did a phenomenal job of putting 
on an impactful weekend of celebration for their 31st annual MLK week celebration. 
On Saturday, high school students competed for over $27,000 in scholarships in a 
speech contest. He thanked everyone who made that possible.  
 
He is extremely grateful for being recognized, and he is “extremely hopeful for the 
work that we have to do for our community…There’s still much work to be done. Dr. 
King told us very clearly what that work was, and that was the work of the people that 
need it most – the folks who do not have a voice. I’m excited about the work the 
Council can do to help provide this support to our community.” 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Shell congratulated Council Member Johnson on his award. She 
asked everyone to share the information about the Warming Centers at the Father’s 
Storehouse and Unity United Methodist Church through Friday. She also asked 
people to make donations to the local shelters and food pantries. 
 
City Manager Brandt advised people to take the appropriate steps to make sure their 
water pipes don’t freeze. Open cabinets, disconnect outside hoses, shut off faucets 
from the inside and drain them, if possible, allow water to drip very slowly, and/or 
insulate pipes. Know where the water shutoff is in your house. If your pipes do freeze, 
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turn off the water and allow the pipes to defrost naturally. Don’t use an open flame to 
defrost them.  
 
City Attorney Whitman thanked everyone for their thoughts and prayers for her after 
her grandfather’s passing and during her family’s fight with COVID afterward. She 
applauded the City staff for how they handled issues during the flooding last week. 
She said she appreciates all their hard work. 
 
Assistant City Manager Bowling encouraged everyone to bring their pets inside during 
the frigid temperatures.  
 
He also commended City Staff for “springing into action, opening the Emergency 
Operations Center, and managing a vast array of incidents over a short period of time.” 
He thanked and commended members from police, fire, streets and administrative 
departments who pulled together at the EOC to manage all incidents efficiently and 
quickly. Additionally, he thanked Emergency Management Director Sam Olshinski and 
all of his staff who made it a priority to keep everyone safe. 
 

8. Additional Items – n/a 
 
9. Adjournment – Council Member Johnson moved to adjourn. Council Member Williams 

seconded. Motion unanimously approved 6 – 0.  
 
 

____________________________ 
 Raleigh York, Jr., Mayor 
 
 

____________________________ 
Wendy S. Martin, City Clerk  
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